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Last Call For Division 5 Officer Nominations 
 

Currently, we have the following slate of candidates for our upcoming Divi-
sion 5 elections: 
 
Superintendent:  Matt Kross 
Assistant Superintendent: Mike Carovac 
 
If no further nominations are received by March 15, 2020, the nominations 

will be closed.  If we only have one candidate per elected position, then no 

ballots will be mailed and the election will be done by acclamation by the 

BOD.  If we do get additional candidates, then a paper ballot will be mailed to 

each Division 5 member (active as of March 15, 2020).  Ballots will need to be 

returned by April 17, 2020.  The new officers will be announced at the May 

2020 Division 5 membership meeting and start their terms as of June 1, 2020. 

Reminder 
 

Let me remind everyone about one of the great members only features when 

you sign up through our divisions website. (see last 2 trainwires on how to 

sign up)  You now have the option under MY PREFERENCES to be emailed the 

instant this fabulous Trainwire gets published.  No longer do you have to wait 

until Matt gets done creating another thousand or so trees on his layout to 

get the update.  I mean last month you could have known right away how 

Rich’s wife destroyed him again in the loser’s raffle and how he hid his head 

in shame.  Also you can get access to our calendar of events so if you volun-

teer for certain events such as the Promo Day, you might be able to get a re-

quest in for your area and not get stuck next to the creepy mannequin.  So for 

all these reasons and more sign up and take advantage of this month’s special 

FREE to the first 100 signees.   
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Upcoming Division 5 Meetings 
(Division 5 Meetings Start At 7:30)  

Location:  Hambden Town Hall  

  13887 GAR Highway (Route 6)  

  Chardon, Ohio  

 

March 7, 2020  

 Location:   Hambden Town Hall 

 Program:   Local Railroads 

    Bill Osborne 

 Bring/Brag:   Billboard Reefers 

April 3, 2020  

 Location:   Hambden Town Hall 

 Program:   Structure Lighting  NCE/DCC 

    Doug Sandmeyer, Div. 12 

 Bring/Brag:   Structures  

April 13, 2020  

 Location:   Hambden Town Hall 

    BOD Meeting 

 

Upcoming Events  
(See attached flyers in Trainwire for 
complete details for most events or 

go to www.cleveshows.com)  
 

March 1     10-4 

 Erie Train Show  

 Rainbow Gardens - Waldameer Pk, PA   

March 7     10-3 

 Independence Train Show  

 Independence HS Field House  

March 14 & 15    10-4 

 Division 5 railfest  
 Lakeland College  
March 14     5:30 
 Railfest Dinner  
 Painesville Depot  
March 27 & 28    ____ 
 Midwest Scale Show  
 Salem, OH 
 F 12 to 7:00; S 9:00 to 4:00  
March 28     10-3 

 TCA Train Show  

 Chevrolet Blvd—Parma  

April 5       9-3 

 Medina Train Show  

 Medina County Fairgrounds  

May 2 & 3     10-5 

 Model Train Days  

 Painesville Depot  

May 17     10-3 

 NYCSHS Train Show  

 Holiday Inn—Independence   
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February Meeting 

Division 5 Membership Meeting Minutes  Feb 7, 2020 
 
The February 7, 2020 membership meeting was called to order at 7:30 PM by Assistant Superintendent 
Bryan Persing at Hambden Town Hall.   18 members and 1 guest were present.     
 

We welcomed guest Dave Burke of Concord.  He models in G scale. 
Railfest 2020 chairman Jim Wendorf provided an e-mail report on the show status.  Tables are re-

served at Sun Rental.  College is all set…Wednesday table delivery, Thursday table set up/covering 
2-6pm, Friday vendors unload 11am-7pm, Saturday & Sunday our show.  Need help to pick up our 
gate stand, PC stands & wagons from our Sun Rental unit and returned Sunday after the show.  
Need help setting up signs, unloading vendors, security, etc.  About 50 tables remaining to be sold 
– opening to new returning vendors this week and then new vendors after checking the PO Box 
this weekend.  Nine vendor cancellations.  Eight vendors on waiting list.  Eighty-one vendors to 
date (normally 100-110 with sell out).  Advertising has been ordered, cut back from last year, still 
no Lake County Visitor Bureau Grant to date.  Lakeland is offering Box Lunches (must pre-order).  
Railfest dinner at the Depot. 

The Nominating Committee did not have any additional nominations to submit.  We currently have 
Mike Carovac running for Assistant Superintendent.  We are checking to see if Mike Buehner is 
running again as Superintendent. 

It was reported that there will be a T-Trak module construction clinic (make and take) at the MCR re-
gional convention at the end of May.  This will include everything from building the basic module 
frame, installing track, wiring, and adding scenery.  You will be able to put your finished module in 
the convention T-Trak layout after the clinic. 

Dave Neff has started refreshing the MCR Clinician Database.  He is looking for submissions from our 
Division members who have put on clinics at the meetings. 

Webmaster Wayne Lette reviewed the operation and features of the new Members Only section of 
our Division 5 website.  Everyone is encouraged to sign-in and add any information they are willing 
to share about themselves (phone number, address, e-mail address, areas you are willing to help 
others with).  The information on this section of the website is only available to Division 5 mem-
bers. 

Reviewed upcoming shows and events.  New York Central Historical Society 50th anniversary conven-
tion.  Cleveland Ohio. May 15th -17th.  Includes tours of Collinwood shops all 3 days and bus tour 
to Conneaut train station and museum and then Northeast Pa train station and museum.  Also, 
Central Ohio prototype modelers meet at Marion station April 30th - May 1st. Marion station has 
many great train exhibits and also train watching from Marion tower.  There will be a B&O Histori-
cal Society mini-convention in Burton, OH on Saturday, May 16, 2020. 

 
(Continued on Next Page) 
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February  BOD Meeting 
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BOD Meeting 10 February 2020 

A Division 5 BOD meeting was held on February 10, 2020 at Hambden Town Hall.  In attendance were Bry-

an Persing, Bonnie Lette, Chuck Limbert, Matt Kross, Ray Newnes, Bob Gittinger, Mike Carovac, and Ted 

Wiese. 

The Lake-Geauga HO Modular Group has folded and will not be doing anymore shows. 

Superintendent Mike Buehner has said he will not run for a second term.  Due to his work schedule, he 

is rarely able to make it to Division events.  The BOD is searching for a member that is willing to 

take on the Superintendent position. 

Dates being considered for the Division 5 Picnic are Saturday June 27, Sunday July 12, or Saturday Au-

gust 1. 

Division 5 Promo Day 2020 will be at the Painesville Depot on Saturday November 7. 

Boy Scout Railroading Merit Badge Workshop will be at the Painesville Depot on Saturday September 

19. 

No update on the Burton Historical Society model railroad display.  Bonnie Lette will follow-up with 

them. 

There have been a couple of opportunities recently when it would have been nice to have a Division 5 

business card to give to someone interested in the Division.  Matt Kross will work up a new design 

and get some printed. 

(Continued on Next Page) 

Modeling Questions:  1.) What is a good material to use for modular scenery bases that is relatively 
thin but won’t warp?  Responses: Gatorboard (get at art stores or where school supplies are sold), 
thin plywood.  2.) How can you make replacement rubber tires for damaged/cracked ones on vehi-
cles?  Responses: Use O-rings, make a mold of the original and use silicone or liquid rubber to cast a 
new part. 

 
Bring & Brag:   Theme: “Loads” 
  Bryan Persing  Dave Neff  Bob Gittinger 
  Matt Kross  Dave Metzger  Mike Rudder 
  Chuck Limbert  Mike Carovac 
      
Program:  Mike Carovac gave a Power Point presentation on railroad car loads. 
 
Submitted by 
Matt Kross – Div 5 Clerk 
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Railfest 2020 preparations:  1) Security – we will no longer require Lakeland Community College to pro-

vide a physical officer to be present at the Athletic Facility overnight.  All the rooms are locked, the 

facility is closed at night, and the college has about a dozen cameras maintaining surveillance 24/7.  

This will save us about $1200.  2) Laketran - We are now contracting directly with Laketran for our 

shuttle bus. Still need to verify pricing.  3) Contract - The contract is still being finalized by Lakeland, 

hopefully by the end of the week, no handball courts.  4) Lu Ann Burger would like a table to sell 

Harley’s trains.  She will use one of the Division 5 tables.  5) Setup times - Thursday - 2pm to 6pm 

(Sun Rental at 1pm to pick up supplies), Friday – 11am to 7pm, Saturday 7AM – 10AM then the 

show opens 10AM – 4PM, Sunday 8AM – 10AM then the show opens 10AM – 4PM, 4PM – 6PM to 

help the dealers get loaded – usually longer to 730pm.  6) Raffle - We will once again will be doing 

a raffle, items to be purchased from our vendor(s) Saturday morning.  7) Door prizes - Same as 

years past, request donation from vendors. 

The BOD approved using the following Division 5 Company Store stock for door prizes at Railfest: N-

scale reefers, HO railroad car kits remaining, Div 5 pins. 

The BOD reviewed our Division grant procedures.  There are some clarifications that we need to make.  

In addition, it was decided that any group requesting a Division grant must submit the request by 

the November BOD meeting.  It is highly recommended that the grant requests be submitted earli-

er than that since, if there are any issues or questions, they can be resolved by the November BOD 

meeting.  If there are open issues with a grant request as of the November BOD meeting, then the 

next time the request will be considered won’t be until the following February BOD meeting.  

Funding requests may be submitted via e-mail but it is recommended that a representative of the 

group requesting the funds attend a BOD meeting to answer questions.  It was decided that we 

need to create a Division 5 grant request form that lists the requirements and prompts for perti-

nent information.  The main thing the form will emphasize is for the group to explain how this 

funding will promote model railroading.  This form will be provided to a group when they request 

funding.  Clerk Matt Kross will develop the form. 

Funding request from the Painesville Railroad Museum for $500 was approved to begin the process of 

building an “engine house” to store/display two large acquisitions: 1.) American Type 4-4-0, 7” 

gauge live steam locomotive with tender, flat car and caboose; 2.) reproduction of the NYC Empire 

Express 999 locomotive that was built at Collinwood Yard in 1941 to be used in parades. 

 

Submitted by 

Matt Kross – Div 5 Clerk 



P a g e  6  

Businesses Accepting Division 5 Certificates  

Stewart’s Hobbies & Collector’s Toys 

Hobby Town USA 

Train Specialty Company 

Toy-N-Hobby Headquarters 

The Painesville Railroad Museum 

CW Trains, LLC 

Willoughby, Ohio 

Mentor, Ohio 

Chardon, Ohio 

Geneva, Ohio 

Painesville, Ohio 

Mentor, Ohio 

P L E A S E    S U P P O R T    T H E S E    D E A L E R S !  

2 0 2 0  I s s u e  3  ( M a r c h )  
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Candidate Bio - Matt Kross 
Running for the office of Superintendent 

 
 Growing up, my 
older brother was the 
one that had the Lionel 
O trains.  The trains 
were only set up around 
Thanksgiving and taken 
down in early January.  
But, they were set up in 
the basement on larger 

and larger platforms each year.  I loved watching 
them and running them when my brother would let 
me.  My grandfather also put up a Lionel train under 
the Christmas tree that we were allowed to run.  
The big thing there was the operating milk car 
where the man in the car would throw out a milk 
can on the platform. 
 When I was six years old, my parents got me 
a Lionel HO trainset for Christmas.  With my brother 
off to college, I had more of the basement available 
and my train layout would grow every year.  In jun-
ior high, I decided to leave my layout up year-round.  
I never asked my parents if that was ok but they 
never asked me to take it down, especially when 
they saw how much work I had put into it.   
 In high school, I saw N scale and decided to 
switch.  I liked the better scenery to trains ratio and 
the ability to put more in the same space.  I was 
hooked on N and have never looked back.  I am still 
in N to this day. 
 Like many of us, I had a lull in my model rail-
roading in my mid-20’s and early 30’s.  After getting 
married and buying a house that had a basement, I 
got back into railroading again.  I built a 12’ by 10’ L-
shaped layout but it never was quite what I wanted.  
I loved the N-Trak modules I saw at the local train 
shows and in 1990 decided to join LENS and build 

some modules.  I learned a lot from building the 
modules and working with the other club members.  
After about 20 years in my current house, I decided 
to finish off the basement and build my dream lay-
out.  In 2003 I started on what is my current layout.  
It is still very much under construction but is gradu-
ally getting more and more items completed. 
 I love trains and creating miniature scenes.  I 
love doing scenery, structures, electronics, and ani-
mation.  As an electrical engineer by profession, I 
have the ability to design custom electronics/
software and I have lots of ideas I would like to try.  I 
am going to retire in April 2020 and I am looking for-
ward to spending a lot of time on my layout. 
 I have been a member of the NMRA since 
1989 and became a Life member in 2001.  I served 
as the Division 5 Trainwire Editor for 10 years and 
have been the Clerk for the last 12 years.  Thus, I 
have been a member of the Division 5 Board of Di-
rectors for the last 22 years. 
 As Division 5 Superintendent, I would like to 
get more members to talk about what interests 
them and show us what they are working on.  I feel 
our Bring ‘n Brag time at meetings is the best part of 
the meeting.  We get to see all sorts of interesting 
things, learn new ways of doing things, see old and 
new products, and hear about other people’s mod-
eling challenges.  We obviously need to work on 
growing the Division membership, but that has al-
ways been a tough problem and I don’t have any 
magic to throw at that problem at this time.  I want 
us to continue to do all we can to promote model 
railroading.  We need to keep Railfest going strong, 
not just because it is our main fund raiser, but be-
cause it is an important model railroading event in 
our community that the public enjoys coming to see.  
We all need to help with this event as much as we 
can. 

Candidates  

Candidate Bio - Mike Carovac 
Running for the office of Assistant Superintendent 

Mike’s Bio can be found in the January Trainwire 
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Articles  
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BILLBOARD REEFERS  

 This month’s bring n brag theme is 

‘billboard reefers’. No, you will not see 

Cheech and Chong puffing away on a 

roadside announcement (or will you?). 

Actually, in our model railroad world bill-

board reefers are the moving advertise-

ments on iced box cars that were in oper-

ation until 1937 when the government 

disallowed their use (in most instances). 

Seems like the products they contained 

were getting free advertising throughout 

the country as the cars were freely inter-

changed between roads, and in many in-

stances they actually hauled products very 

different from their original intent, partic-

ularly on back-hauls.  

 Various fruits and vegetables, 

meats, beers, soaps, and household prod-

ucts were among the most common prod-

ucts featured on these iced-refrigerator 

cars. Certain billboard-like cars persisted 

into the early 1960’s that were exclusive 

haulers---Coors, Hamms beers; etc.  

 In our model railroad operations, 

anything from steam era up through the 

transition era well into the 50’s would be 

fair game for an icehouse and a string of 

colorful reefers. Here are a few of the lit-

erally hundreds of billboard reefers availa-

ble in many gauges. Most are replicas of 

actual prototypes.  

~Dave Neff 
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Articles  
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NAPLES TRAIN MUSEUM  
AND DEPOT 

  

 During Christmas break 

Liz and I usually travel down to 

Florida to spend the holidays 

with the in-laws in Fort Myers.  

Now anytime we go somewhere 

and spend at least a few days I 

always look for anything that 

may be model train or railroad 

related.  This past break I had 

heard about the Naples Train 

Museum & Railroad Depot so I 

asked if anyone would mind driv-

ing about 45 minutes south to 

check it out. I knew going in  Liz 

(she enjoys these trips) and her 

Father (who worked on the DT&I 

Railroad in his younger days) 

wouldn’t take much convincing.   

 The grounds, which are 

surrounded by million dollar con-

dos and sits on some prime real 

estate, are divided into a couple 

of different areas.  The front of 

the building is the restored Na-

ples Depot.  They have many ex-

hibits from the Naples area, in-

cluding many railroad displays.  It 

is all very well showcased and the 

best part this area is completely 

free to the public.   

 The back half of the build-

ing is where the model trains are 

kept and operated.  For $7 dol-

lars you have access to the rather 

large 3 rail O gauge layout with 

many operating accessories.  

Most of these are push button so 

the kids that are there can oper-

ate all of them over and over and 

over. They also have many trains 

in cases that have been donated 

to the Train Museum over the 

years.  Also included in the $7 

admission is a twice around the 

property ride on their 7.5 gauge  

train; unfortunately for us the 

owner of the steam engine was 

on vacation so we had the diesel 

pulling us that day.  We finished 

up our day with a tour of a pas-

senger car and caboose that they 

have on the property.   

 If you are ever in the 

southwestern part of Florida I 

would highly recommend check-

ing out this attraction.  For more 

information you can go to each 

website 

www.colliermuseums.com/

locations/naples-depot-museum 

(Depot) or 

www.naplestrainmuseum.org/ 

(Trains). 

~Bryan Persing 
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Articles  
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Bob Gittinger 

Trains and Motorcycling 
 
 There is a black and white 
photograph of me at 4 or 5 years 
old. I'm on the floor watching my 
American Flyer locomotive cir-
cling the Christmas tree. That's 
quite typical, but then it got real. 
As a kid we would go to my 
mom's uncle's house in Pennsyl-
vania. Nearly every time we were 
there I saw Pennsylvania Railroad 
F-units idling across the street. 
But it was more than that. Alt-
hough the house was close to the 
street, there were six steps from 
their front porch UP to the street. 
The tracks were only 50 feet from 
the street and then up another 
ten feet higher than the street. It 
seemed that every time we were 
there, a locomotive was parked 
there. I would look up in awe at 
the HUGE diesel locomotives. 
Needless to say I had never been 
this close to an idling diesel. 
Some evenings I would stare at 
the dim headlight and the num-
bers on the nose. Strangely 
enough, I never saw any trains in 
motion there. This was truly big-
ger than life; with that said, I 
should be modeling the Pennsyl-
vania Railroad, right? (It never 
happened.)  
 I became aware of the 
Burlington Northern Railroad 
while riding my Harley to the 
West Coast in 1993. Just before 
crossing the Idaho- Montana 
boarder, I saw the first train since 

leaving Ohio. In five days I don't 
remember seeing any trains. 
Tracks, yes. Trains in motion, no. 
So here I was cruising downhill on 
I-90 and across this valley was 
this train WORKING its way up-
hill.  I was so impressed with that 
view. Six! Six Cascade green loco-
motives ...and I never did see the 
end of the train. I was hooked; 
my life had changed. Then and 
there I became a railfan and Bur-
lington Northern became the 
road I would model. 
 My 1994 Colorado vaca-
tion came from the words of an 
early 1970s John Sebastian rec-
ord. (Ask me sometime and I'll 
sing a verse for you.) I wanted to 
go to one of the places he was 
singing about. Red Wing, Colora-
do could have been a made-up 
name but one day I found it on a 
large map of the state. During a 
break, my co-worker just so hap-
pened to step in as I found 
it.  Bubba (everyone should have 
a friend named Bubba!)...Bubba 
looked over my shoulder as I 
pointed to the little town and 
asked him if he wanted to ride 
out to Colorado. And just like 
that, the plans for the vacation 
started. Bubba had a Honda 
Goldwing and was a "train per-
son". The only problem was that 
fifty miles was a LONG ride for 
Bubba. I had my work cut out for 
myself if we were going cover 
three thousand miles in three 
weeks! In Denver we met up with 
three other bikers (friends of 

Bubba) who became our tour 
guides for a few days. Unfortu-
nately they were not into trains. 
Two of the guys headed back to 
Denver after the weekend was 
over. The last guy showed us a 
few of his favorite places then 
two days later he was returning 
to his home and to work. He gave 
us a vote of confidence when he 
said that he'd been watching us 
and we were ready to tackle Col-
orado roads by ourselves now. A 
few days later Bubba and I were 
aboard the Durango-Silverton 
narrow-gauge train. The 45 + mile 
trip takes about 3 1/2 hours each 
way. I enjoyed wandering around 
the town of Silverton. If you ever 
get the chance, this is one train 
you should ride.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 The next day we were be-
ginning the return to Ohio. We 
stopped in Chama, New Mexico 
and were invited to come in and 
see the Cumbres and Toltec Sce-
nic railroad engine repair facili-
ties. We actually expected to be 
chased away. We got a short 
tour. They were very proud of 
their locomotives. I never saw a 
locomotive with its drivers 



removed nor the inside of the 
boiler. From there we rode up to 
Cumbres Pass, Colorado 
(elevation 10,022 feet). We 
looked around, nothing was hap-
pening and we rode off. A few 
miles beyond the pass we saw 
the train returning from Ala-
mosa,CO heading back to Chama. 
A quick U-turn and we were back 
at the pass to see the locomotive 
taking on water. I was able to get 
a few photos. I have to say that 
walking fast at that altitude, you 
run out of oxygen quickly.  Sadly, 
the rest of the trip home was 
void of trains. 
 In 1998 there was a family 
reunion in Yosemite, California 
and I was going. There was no 
question about that. I've wanted 
to ride back to California where I 
was stationed in the Air Force in 
the mid-1970s. For years I 
planned the trip but every year 
the people that planned to ride 
would back out. Not this time. I 
planned a solo ride. Looking in 
the mirror I would see the total 
tour committee. ME! But then 
two weeks before my vacation, 
my Harley crapped out. I could 
have taken it back to the dealer 
who just rebuilt the engine but I 
needed something I could trust. 
Fortunately I was in-between 
wives at that time and had mon-
ey. :) I bought a BMW motorcy-
cle. 
 This time because I was 
riding alone, I had added in time 
to see the railroad places that I 

wanted to visit. Once again I saw 
the Durango-Silverton train up at 
Silverton, Colorado. 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 I made a special side trip 
to see the East portal of the 
Moffett Tunnel and I was thankful 
that I had a motorcycle with lots 
of ground clearance. I was dodg-
ing boulders imbedded in the dirt 
road that would have ripped the 
oil pan on my truck!  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 I also visited the Colorado 
Railroad Museum. I had a very 
cold ride through the Rocky 
Mountain National Park with 
roads plowed that left a wall of 
snow fifteen-foot tall. 
 My journey allowed me to 
see the Grand Canyon, to ride  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
over the Golden Gate Bridge and 
see the California RR museum in 
Sacramento. The family reunion 
was great too. On the return to 
Ohio, I was once again in Colora-
do. I rode through the nearly two 
mile long Eisenhower Memorial 
Tunnel on I-70 (which was like 
the world's longest walk-in freez-
er!). I was looking for a place to 
warm up. Not too far after exiting 
the tunnel I saw a sign for 
Georgetown Loop Railroad. I 
stopped and got a cup of coffee 
(A hot coffee cup never felt so 
good in my hands!). After I 
warmed up, I saddled up again 
and followed part of the dirt road 
to watch the train climb the fa-
mous Georgetown Loop.  
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 By now I was wanting to 
get home to OHIO with food in 
the refrigerator, my own bed, 
and a garage for the bike (What a 
concept!).  The last day of this 
tour was from Topeka, Kansas to 
Cleveland. A long ride of 932 
miles but the day before was 

'only' 836 miles. Some days are 
for sightseeing. Some days are 
solely for the purpose of covering 
a lot of ground. 
 I've been able to see 
many trains and museums and 
much of this great country of 
ours because of my touring on a 

motorcycle. Could this have been 
done in a car? Maybe ... but it 
wouldn't have been the same ex-
perience.  Four wheels moves the 
body. Two wheels moves the 
soul. 
 

~Bob Gittenger 

NMRA  

Western Reserve Division Group  

T-TRAK Clinic at the 2020 Convention 

Where: Mid Central Region Convention Doubletree by Hilton, Greentree PA 

Time: Friday May 29, 10:30 am (nearly all day) Build Your Own T-trak Module Build & Take Clinic 

Clinicians: Gary Kohler (Portland Locomotive Works), Bryan Hartle (CMR), Richie & Laura Jodon presenting 

Schedule: Friday 10:30am beginning with T-trak background and module assembly, break for lunch then 

1pm & 2:30pm for landscaping (2 sessions) 

Clinic Description: Building a 1x single module (12” x 12”) from a CMR/ TabTec kit, Adding track then deco-

rating it with grass, trees, and other items to make it uniquely yours. After class, on Saturday morning, the 

modules will be added to the T-trak layout displayed at the convention. 

Price: $40, 10-20 participants MAX 

Event Opportunity  

Remember the Trainwire is always looking for members to share a little about them-

selves.  It is a great way to get to know one another besides what we know at the meet-

ings and events.  If your interested send a short bio to the editor and look for it in an up-

coming issue.   
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Another great source for events and flyers is   www.cleveshows.com 
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The Trainwire is always looking 

for an interesting article.  If 

you have taken a trip lately, 

seen something interesting 

trackside, have a particular 

viewpoint on a railroad subject 

or just want to participate in 

the members profile; then we 

want to hear from you.  Every-

one wants to be kept current 

on division information, but 

we all enjoy an interesting arti-

cle written by a member of 

this organization.  So take your 

pictures and write your article 

and send them to the Editor by 

email. 

I work on the Trainwire throughout 
the month and publish it around 
the 20th.  If you absolutely need 
something in the next Trainwire  
issue please send it as soon as pos-
sible or let me know to hold space 
for you.  Many times space allotted 
for certain items may already be 
spoken for.  However, if you send 
items in early I can rearrange the 
format.  Also when items are sub-
mitted I will inform you that I re-
ceived them and when to look for 
them in the Trainwire.   
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Division 5 Officers             (Terms expire June 2020) 

Superintendent Mike Buehner 440-479-2276 
 Super@mcr5.org 
 
Asst. Superintendent Bryan Persing 330-715-3519 
  AstSuper@mcr5.org 
 
Division 5 Directors                               (Terms expire June 2020) 
 
Robert Gittinger 440-585-0237 BOD@mcr5.org 
Chuck Limbert 440-357-1864 BOD@mcr5.org 
Mike Carovac 440-497-8536 BOD@mcr5.org 
Ray Newnes 216-312-2132 BOD@mcr5.org 
 
Division 5 Appointed Positions                     (Terms expire June 2020) 
 
Treasurer Bonnie Lette 440-298-3075 
  Treasurer@mcr5.org 
 
Clerk Matt Kross 440-729-3045 
  Clerk@mcr5.org 
 
Railfest Chairman Jim Wendorf 440-357-8890 
  Railfest@mcr5.org 
 
Promo Day Coordinator Bob Frieden 440-256-8141 
  PromoDay@mcr5.org 
 
Achievement Program Bryan Persing 330-715-3519 
  AP@mcr5.org 
 
Trip Master Bill Osborne 440-254-0107 
  Tripmaster@mcr5.org 
 
Auditors Dennis Lloyd 440-255-2530 
 Chuck Limbert Audit@mcr5.org 
 
Trainwire Editor Bryan Persing 330-715-3519 
  Trainwire@mcr5.org 
 
Refreshments (OPEN)  
                                   Refreshments@mcr5.org 
 
Membership Roster Matt Kross 440-729-3045 
Layout Tours                                                        Membership@mcr5.org 
 
Webmaster Wayne Lette 440-298-3075 
                                    Webmaster@mcr5.org 
 
Company Store Ted Wiese 440-256-5212 
                              CompanyStore@mcr5.org 
 
Program, Bring & Brag Dave Neff 440-269-1229 
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The Trainwire is an official publication of Division 5 

“The Western Reserve Division”, Mid Central Re-

gion, of the National Model Railroad Association. It 

is published approximately once a month and 

mailed to all NMRA members residing in Lake, 

Geauga, and Ashtabula counties (Ohio) free of 

charge, as long as the Division has funds for mail-

ing. Others wishing to receive it may do so for the 

annual fee of $12.00 for a mailing or it is always 

available on the website (FREE).  

Information regarding The Trainwire, Division 5, or 

the NMRA may be obtained by writing to 2860 

Loreto Drive Willoughby Hills, Ohio 44094 or send-

ing an e-mail to Trainwire@MCR5.org. The Train-

wire and Division 5 activities are funded by flea 

markets, raffles, contributions, and donations. All 

comments and opinions are welcome. Those views 

expressed in The Trainwire do not necessarily re-

flect the policies or opinions of the NMRA, the Mid 

Central Region or Division 5.  

The Western Reserve Division 5 
www.mcr5.org 

A non-profit educational organization 

Superintendent: Mike Buehner 6350 River Rd. Madison, OH 44057       440-479-2276  Super@mcr5.org 

Asst. Super: Bryan Persing 2860 Loreto Dr. Willoughby Hills, OH 44094      330-715-3519  AstSuper@mcr5.org 

Trainwire Editor: Bryan Persing 2860 Loreto Dr. Willoughby Hills, OH 44094      330-715-3519  Trainwire@mcr5.org 

Treasurer: Bonnie Lette 17541 Thompson Rd. Thompson, OH 44086      440-298-3075  Treasurer@mcr5.org  

Clerk:  Matt Kross 12049 Sperry Road Chesterland, OH 44026      440-729-3045  Clerk@mcr5.org  


